Penkivil Precinct Minutes

 7.30PM ON MONDAY 10th OCTOBER 2005 IN WAVERLEY COUNCIL CHAMBERS.

Co-Chairs: Kerrie Lee & Vivian Falk
Secretary: Gersha Shteyman


In attendance: Councillor George Copeland, Councillor Ingrid Strewe, Community Liaison Officer Nicole Stevens, Police Officer Fiona O’Brien.
46 residents attended the meeting. 


The chairperson welcomed everyone and thanked all for coming.


1. Report from Councillor Ingrid Strewe
Report 133 Old South Head Road
Notices (2) of Intention to serve Orders were served on the owner of these premises on the 16/9/05. One notice required the owner to cease the use of the premises as a surf school and associated office, whilst the other required the removal of the artistic illustration on the Bon Accord Ave. elevation of the building. The notices allowed the owner 28 days in which to make representations as to why the Orders should not be served. This is the process we are required to follow under the provisions of the EP&A Act. 

A letter dated 28/9/05 has been received from a firm of Solicitors on behalf of the owner and they have advised that they are presently obtaining detailed particulars and will respond on behalf of their client shortly (they have until the 17/10/05). 

The notices of intention were originally served on the owner in Dec. 2004. The owner responded that the premises were being used as a Home Occupation and satisfied the criteria in the DCP. Following further complaints we served a notice of intention to enter the premises (we had previously been refused access). Following inspection of the premises we were satisfied that they were conducting an office as distinct from a home occupation and as a result reissued the notices referred to in para 1. 

I have asked our staff to issue the Orders immediately after the 17/10/05 if they are still satisfied that the premises are being occupied illegally and if the illustration has not been removed. I have also asked that I be briefed regularly on progress.


Sculpture Park – on display – Hunter Park southern end of Bondi Beach reserve.
Gateway Project – entrances to Waverley upgraded – make the Waverley area look better.
Centennial Park – met with CE to discuss Greenlinks – a plan to upgrade useful and pleasant walks around the area similar to the coastal walk.
Council Investment Strategy – Council is currently reviewing all properties with regard to future needs etc.
Boonara Ave – clean up – stalled – resident allowed till 20 November to clean up.
Graffiti – Council investigating ways of cleaning graffiti around the municipality. It is very costly to clean graffiti and council is considering a number of methods as well as assessing cost.
King Street – residents wished to thank Councillor Strewe and Copeland for their efforts on fixing the footpath and gardens. The southern side is now fixed but the northern side is still not fixed and the footpath is higher than the nature reserve. Councillor Strewe said she would look into this.
Gowrie Ave/Hall Street - residents thanked the Councillors – they are happy with the residents’ parking.


2. Police Report
Constable Fiona O’Brien reported on some issues happening in the area.
Security at Jewish premises
Central Synagogue – Bon Accord Ave – 2 security services in operation – one plain clothes and one in uniform.
These security guards had the right to walk down the street, like anyone else. If residents are questioned by security guards they can just answer that they live on the street (to alleviate suspicion) and then walk on.
If residents feel harassed at any time by the security guards then they need to ring the Police. Residents need to ensure that they get a good description of person as well as record what was said.


Stealing from cars
There has been a spate of thefts from motor vehicles – mainly at Bondi Beach at night – primarily 9pm – 4am. People should not be leaving items visible in cars.


Peep & pry
A male has been peeping through people’s windows at them – mainly in North Bondi and mainly in blocks of units. If people see anything suspicious they should report it to the police.
Constable O’Brien left the meeting at 7.55pm.


2. Minutes of the last meeting
Closure of Bon Accord Avenue
Road will be closed Wednesday 3.15-9.30, Thursday 9.45 – 7.15.
Residents claimed that these road closures were pushing cars to other streets – cars were not parked properly and were not being booked by rangers. One resident claimed they approached the Ranger who claimed he was not booking cars because it was a Jewish Holiday. Councillor Strewe to chase-up.
Penkivil Precinct again requests Central Synagogue to use parking spaces on non- Sabbath days.


Many residents are upset about parking situation. People in Woodstock Street have trouble finding parking. People from Gowrie Avenue who want to park more than 2 hours move to Woodstock Street. 
It was reported by the Councillors that the area would be resurveyed in 6 months.
At the time of survey the area closer to Bondi Junction wanted residential parking scheme – Woodstock Street area said no to it then but they need to request it now.
Some residents claimed that parking schemes do not give enough thought to the ramifications. There is immense pressure from parking across all Precincts because too many cars in the area. Once a parking scheme is brought in in one area it has ramifications in another area that wasn’t so bad originally.
Residents asked why developments don’t have more parking spaces – answer: Council policy to promote public transport.
Car Share Scheme mentioned at last meeting – report passed around meeting.


69 – 77 Old South Head Road & 2 – 6 Bondi Road
Kerrie Lee notified meeting that the document circulated at last meeting regarding this development didn’t go through the chair. 

Kerrie asked that in future such documents go through the chair.
Developer not at meeting. Any concerns residents have they need to write to the General Manager at Council.
Many residents stated they were not happy about the development.
Some of the property should be Heritage listed.
Many different properties on this area – one property has 35 cars parking on the property and 2 garages are workshops. 
Several years ago Council monitored traffic on Ben Eden Street – as a result they shut the left hand turn (new development would see entry to carpark via Ben Eden Street) – so build-up of traffic issues again.
Residents also concerned that if zoning changed from residential to commercial then there will be less restriction on noise. Councillor Strewe responded that there can definitely be a restriction on activity even with Commercial zoning.
Residents need to put in any comments/complaints about the development to Council and these need to be specific and sent as individual letters not joint.
Nobody seemed to know if DA was yet out but generally once out residents have about four weeks for input on the proposal. Councillor Strewe commented that even after date for submissions ended, any resident input would still be considered.
Councillor Copeland commented that any trade-offs should be considered by residents, ie if development goes through then build in some compensation to development, eg part of development set aside for public use. ie park.


Motions arising as a result of discussion on the proposed development.
Motion.
Penkivil Precinct opposes rezoning of the site 2-6 Bondi Road and 69-77 Old South Head Road.
Motion proposed by Joanie Lampe, seconded by George Petherbridge and passed (43 for, 2 against and 1 abstention)


Motion.
Penkivil Precinct opposes the proposed development of the site 2-6 Bondi Road and 69-77 Old South Head Road.
Motion proposed by Jack Klarnet, seconded by Joanie Lampe and passed. (31 for, 3 against and 11 abstentions). 


Some residents spoke against the motion. They said that the Precinct should not just wholeheartedly vote against the development without looking at it in more detail. They said that there may be some good features about the development and that we as a Precinct should invite the developer to submit the proposal and look at it in detail. It was suggested that as a balance to the development, Council should look at other issues such as widening Old South Head Road. One speaker thought that Penkivil Precinct could be marginalized if they don’t take a balanced view and look at bigger issues than “I don’t like it!” 


Motion.
Penkivil Precinct proposes we have an extension of time for considering Bondi Gateway Pty Ltd’s proposal and that the Developers and Town Planners come to the next Precinct Meeting.
Motion proposed by William Mouroukas, seconded by Andrew McKibbin and passed (26 for, 0 against and 7 abstentions). 


Development at 24-32 Flood Street
Use of swimming pool – Councillor Strewe said the Developers said residents could, however, this needs to be clarified with developers.
 

Proposed that minutes of last meeting be accepted by Alan Kennedy, seconded by Horry Saducas and passed unanimously. 


Motions from previous meeting
Motion 1 – that areas excluded from new residential parking scheme be resurveyed.
Council response was that the area will be resurveyed middle of 2006. 
Motion 2 – Residents opposed proposed development of 64 Penkivil Street.
Development has been deferred and residents are asked to forward any objections to the proposal to Council. 
Motion 3 – introducing angle parking in Woodstock and Kenilworth Streets.
Response from Council was that this area would be resurveyed and re- investigated by middle of 2006. 
Motion 4 – Bon Accord Avenue be restored to its original width.
Response from Council was that this was extremely unlikely due to cost. 
Motion 5 – Residents interested and approve of Council’s tentative investigation into possibilities of carsharing.
A report on carsharing went to Council in July and can be downloaded off the web for residents to view.


3. Proposed residents’ parking Bennett and King Streets
James Young a resident from Bennett Street spoke on the proposal. He spoke about the need to have limited time parking. Residents added that any parking arrangement made for these streets would have a flow-on impact on Penkivil Street.


Motion.
Penkivil Precinct proposes rear to curb parking for King Street and residents’ parking for Bennett Street & Penkivil Street of 2 hour parking from 8am to 6pm, 7 days a week.
Motion proposed by James Young, seconded by Malcolm Campbell and passed unanimously


Residents asked about how visitors could buy a permit and who was entitled to residential permit (and how many), especially commercial. 
It was determined that someone representing parking officers need to attend the next meeting to talk about this as well as council parking signs and booking procedures (which many people complained about in the area – some areas being overbooked and other areas not policed at all).


4. 64 Penkivil Street
Developer was present as well as residents from 62 and 66 Penkivil Street.
Residents at 62 Penkivil Street forwarded the following issues they see with the development (many of them residents at 66 Penkivil Street): 
They believe that the development in its current form fails to satisfy the objectives of Council’s Development Control Plan No1 which is aiming to maintain and improve the amenity of the location and that in many cases the developer is relying on precedent to get through his proposal. They said that they recognise that the site is zoned 2(c2) for high density residential use and its development is acceptable provided it complies with the site’s zoning and planning controls. However the development in its current form deviates from Council’s planning controls on the following grounds:


( The proposed floor space ratio (which they believe has been understated) at 2.49:1 far exceeds the maximum permissible floor space ratio for the 2(c2) zoning site of 1.5:1 without affordable housing provision or the 1.725:1
with affordable housing provisions.
 The impact of such a( bulky building represents a major non-compliance with Council’s density controls and an unacceptable increase in intensity of development.
 The proposed nine( storey building with thirty four units represents a gross over-development on a 1008sq m site. 
 There is no provision of unencumbered common areas nor any( provision for deep soil planting on the northern and southern sides of the building.
 Front, side and rear setbacks do not comply with the standards.( The northern and southern side non-compliance most significant as there is no provision made to increase the setbacks at higher levels. 
 The balconies of( the one bedroom units on the northern side exceed the allowable width and are within 2 metres of the northern side boundary. Their position directly opposite the bedrooms of the adjacent building (56a-62 Penkivil St) will result in a significant loss of visual and acoustic privacy.
 Positioning the basement( carpark forced ventilation air stacks on the northern side of the building will result in unacceptably high levels of noise and car exhaust pollution.
 The( one-way ramp from the basement will result in serious traffic congestion in Penkivil St when vehicles will attempt to exit or enter at the same time 


Residents at 66 Penkivil Street were also concerned about the trees on their property being damaged. A council officer had seen the trees and commented that the trees would definitely be damaged in the development.
The developer commented that money could be provided to protect the trees which residents did not feel went far enough. It was determined that an independent arborist needed to be consulted on this issue.
It was determined that residents need to put in their objections to Council and also a meeting with the developer of both residents of 62 and 66 Penkivil Street could be arranged to further discuss some of these issues.


5. Members’ email group (Waverley Ward Precincts)
There was no time to discuss this and it will be top of the agenda for next meeting.


6. General Business
Garbage Collection
One resident commented that garbage collection had changed date but no letter had gone out notifying residents.
Bondi Road lights
Lights seem to be out on Bondi Road – it was notified that this was not Council but Energy Australia and when residents noticed this they needed to report to Energy Australia.
Boats moored off Bondi Beach
One resident noticed boats off Bondi Beach and jet skiing and thought that this might be the beginning of a problem. Council regulations on this would be investigated.

Meeting closed at 9.55pm

Next meeting:
Monday 5th December 2005, 7.30pm.  3rd floor Waverley Council Chambers, Bondi Rd
As this is the last meeting of the year, drinks and snacks will be provided.
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